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OPINION AND ORDER

Claimant appeals and respondents cross appeal

the opinion of an administrative law judge filed

February 10, 2016 finding that the claimant failed to

meet his burden of proving that he suffered a

compensable injury to his lumbar spine as a result of a

work-related accident on June 30, 2014; the claimant

failed to prove that he sustained a compensable cervical

injury as a result of that accident; the claimant failed
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to prove that he is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits as a result of his compensable

injuries, and; the claimant failed to prove that he is

entitled to permanent partial disability benefits for an

impairment rating related to his compensable left

shoulder injury; that the claimant proved that he

suffered a bilateral leg injury as a result of his June,

2014, accident; that the respondents are liable for all

reasonable and necessary medical treatment provided in

connection with the claimant's compensable leg injury;

the claimant is entitled to additional medical treatment

for his legs as recommended by Dr. Nalley, and; the

respondents remain liable for any unpaid medical

treatment relating to his compensable shoulder injury.

Our carefully conducted de novo review of this

claim in its entirety reveals that the claimant failed

to show a causal connection between the claimant's

chronic leg symptoms and his June, 2014 accident. 

Therefore, this finding is reversed and any benefits,

medical or otherwise, awarded pursuant to this injury

are denied.  Otherwise, the findings of the
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administrative law judge are affirmed.

The claimant worked part-time for the

respondent-employer delivering automotive parts to

various vendors.  At the time of the January 13, 2016,

hearing before the commission, the claimant was

sixty-eight (68) years old.  On June 30, 2014, the

claimant was involved in a motor vehicle accident when

the parts truck he was driving clipped a mail truck and

was knocked over onto its left side.  A Rogers Fire

Department Patient Care report dated June 30, 2014,

shows that the claimant complained to emergency

responders of left shoulder and left calf pain.  The

claimant was taken by ambulance to the emergency room of

the Northwest Medical Center in Bentonville (NWMC). 

Records from the NWMC emergency room reflect that no

lights or sirens were used during the claimant's

transport by ambulance to the hospital.  These records

further reflect that, although the claimant complained

to EMT's that he suffered from shoulder and left calf

pain, he was ambulatory after his seat belt was cut and

he was helped out of his truck.  In addition, these
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medical records reflect that the claimant did not lose

consciousness.

A narrative report from the claimant's

attending EMTs generated while he was being transported

to the hospital reflects that the claimant "correctly

named the president, date, and location," showing that

he was oriented to time and place.  While a physical

examination of the claimant's lumbar spine demonstrated

pain in the claimant's lower vertebra, the claimant

reported that this pain was from pre-existing

degenerative disc disease.  Moreover, a "detailed

physical assessment revealed only [left] calf pain." 

The EMTs placed the claimant's left arm in a sling due

to his shoulder complaints.

Once at the NWMC emergency room, a triage

nurse noted that the claimant was involved in a "low

speed" motor vehicle accident and was complaining of

left shoulder and calf pain, which he rated as four (4)

on a scale of ten (10).  A Discharge Documentation

report generated by Dr. Dennis Hughes reflects that an

x-ray of the claimant's left shoulder taken at the
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hospital revealed negative findings.  Of note -- the

claimant refused a left Tibia/Fibula x-ray, stating that

it was not necessary.  When the claimant's physical

examination of his left shoulder showed normal strength,

normal soft tissue tenderness, no swelling, and no

ecchymosis, Dr. Hughes assessed the claimant with a

contusion of the left upper extremity and an abrasion on

the fourth (4th) finger of his left hand.  The claimant

was discharged home with instructions to return to the

emergency room in two (2) days if needed.  Reported

among the medications that the claimant was taking at

the time of his accident were a multivitamin with iron,

glipizide, levothyroxine, furosemide, metformin,

allopurinol, amlodipine, potassium chloride, aspirin,

and losartan.  

On July 17, 2014, the claimant sought

treatment with chiropractor, Dr. Clay Berger.  Although

somewhat difficult to read as it was in the claimant's

own hand-writing, the history of illness that he gave to

Dr. Berger was that he had been "struck by a mail truck

causing my little truck to roll over multiple times." 
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The claimant told Dr. Berger that he was "knocked out,"

and when he awoke, he was hanging upside down by his

seatbelt.  The claimant stated that when he was "cut

down," he fell "hard" on his head. 

The claimant reported that he experienced pain

and stiffness in his neck, left shoulder, back, left arm

and hand, and hips.  The claimant rated his pain as

"severe," or ten (10) out of (ten (10).  Of note, the

claimant reported that, prior to the wreck, his leg pain

was zero to three (0-3) on a scale of ten (10), and that

he had no pain in his neck, left shoulder, or upper

back.  Subsequently, however, the claimant reported

severe pain upon palpation of his left clavicle, that he

had started dropping things with his left hand, and that

he awoke every morning with "severe stiffness."

X-rays of the claimant's spine taken on that

date revealed loss of normal anterior curve of the

claimant's cervical and lumbar spine, ten degrees (10%)

of scoliosis, and narrowing of weight bearing discs from

C5 through C7, with severe degenerative disc disease at

L5-S1.  Otherwise, no osseous or periosteal injury was
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revealed; no soft tissue calcification was noted at C6-7

or L5-S1, and; all bodies, pedicles, laminae, spinous

and articular processes appeared to be within normal

limits.  On physical examination of the claimant, Dr.

Berger noted pain and spasms in the claimant's spine

from C-1 all the way up to his left trapezious.  Dr.

Berger assessed the claimant with Grade I spondylolitic

spondylolisthesis at L4-5 and visual malpositioning of

the claimant's cervical, thoracic, and lumbosacral

regions.   

In his July 28, 2014, clinic report, Dr.

Berger noted that the claimant reported numbness in his

calves and fluctuating leg pain for years.  Dr. Berger

also noted that the claimant had suffered two (2) falls

at work.

 The claimant treated with Dr. Berger thirty

(30) times over a two-and-a-half (2½) month period of

time, during which Dr. Berger frequently noted spasms in

the claimant's spine.  These spasms reportedly varied

per visit from the claimant's entire spine to limited

regions of his spine.
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The claimant eventually sought treatment for

his symptoms through the respondent.  A Physician's

Report (Form AR-3) was signed and dated by J. Daniel

Nicholas, PA-C, with the Arkansas Occupational Health

Clinic on November 25, 2014.  The following was stated

in the Brief Description of Accident section of this

form:

P[atien]t states that he was driving
down the road to deliver some
parts[.] [Patien]t got hit and
rolled several times. P[atien]t was
seen at NWMC in bentonville (sic).
C/O: constant pain on L shoulder
when using it, Pain in lower back
and tends to paralyze both legs.
P[atien]t is also having cramps on
his calf muscles and pain from the
back of his knees down his clafs
(sic). Hx: slipped disk. Xray: L
shoulder, lumbar spine.

In correspondence to Andi Arnold with the

respondent-employer dated November 25, 2014, Nurse

Nicholas wrote in relevant part, as follows:

At the request and authorization by
O'Reilly Auto Parts, we are seeing
Mr. Ephram Butler. We are seeing Mr.
Butler today for an injury to his
lower back, left shoulder and legs
that occurred on 06-30-14.  The
patient states he was driving down
the road to deliver some parts and
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got hit by a mail truck and his
truck rolled several times. He was
seen at Northwest Medical Center in
Bentonville and he states that they
took some x-rays, but didn't do a
lot for him for treatment.

Stating that chiropractic treatment helped

alleviate the claimant's symptoms and noting that the

claimant reported no pain with rest, Nichols continued:

He has no difficulty doing his
regular job as it involves only
driving an automatic transmission
vehicle and delivering objects to
customers which he states does not
stress him. He states that he has a
lot of difficulty with activities of
daily life that involve a lot of
endurance such as mowing the lawn.
He states he is unable to drive a
standard transmission vehicle
because it stresses his left leg to
use the clutch pedal very much. He
states he has cramps and a tightness
in his calf muscles and has pain
from the back of his knees down into
his calves. He states that he has
pain in his lower back and he says
that sometimes, maybe 4-5 times a
week, he will have sensation that
gives him severe weakness in both
legs. Sometimes it causes him to
fall over. He states that he had an
MRI at the VA a year ago before this
injury that showed some degenerative
process and he talked to a surgeon
about the possibility of surgery on
his lower back, but he doesn't want
to have surgery because of his other
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medical conditions. He states that
when he tries to hold an object of
any significant weight at arms
length it gives him a constant ache
in his left shoulder.

Noting the claimant's vital signs, weight,

etc., Nichols stated that an examination of the

claimant's left shoulder showed good range of motion,

although he had "mild tenderness to palpation, some

weakness with empty can testing, and a possible positive

Hawkin's test."  Nichols continued as follows:

He has mild tenderness to palpation
in his lower back with no lost range
of motion. He has no decrease in
reflexes in his lower extremities.
He is able to weight bear and
ambulate without very much
difficulty and has good range of
motion with his lower extremities.
He is able to bend and twist without
much difficultly at all. Records
from the emergency room were
reviewed. Dr. Berger noted pain and
spasms in the claimant's spine from
C-1 all the way up to his left
trapezious.  Dr. Berger assessed the
claimant with Grade I spondylolitic
spondylolisthesis at L4-5 and visual
malpositioning of the claimant's
cervical, thoracic, and lumbosacral
regions.

X-rays were examined of his lower
back and left shoulder. No acute
abnormalities were noted. There were



Butler - G501783 11

no dislocations or fractures seen.
He was seen to have some decreased
disc space at the L5-S1 joint and
possible mild spondylolisthesis at
the L5-L4 (sic) disc space.

Nichols requested MRI's of the claimant's left

shoulder and back.  In the meantime, he noted that he

would get copies of the claimant's "old MRI" study from

the Veterans Administration.

MRI studies of the claimant's left shoulder

and lumbar spine were taken on January 2, 2015. 

According to the reports of these studies, the claimant

suffered from moderate supraspinatus tendinopathy with a

1 cm full thickness tear anteriorly at the insertion

site of the humeral head of his left shoulder.  In

addition, the claimant suffered from moderate

arthropathy involving the acromioclavicular joint which

was mildly distended by fluid, as well as mild

subacromial and subdeltoid bursitis.  With regard to the

claimant's lumbar spine MRI, mild to moderate

degenerative changes were seen without herniations, and

mild to moderate bilateral neuroforaminal stenosis

involving L5-6 was noted.
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At the claimant's next follow-up visit of

January 13, 2015, Nurse Nicholas noted as follows:

His primary complaint with his back
is leg pain. He says it centers
around his knees. It radiates from
his back down in his legs. He has
good reflexes and circulation of his
lower extremities and he is able to
weight bear and ambulate without
very much discomfort. He states that
long periods of being on his feet
are very difficult and
uncomfortable. 

Nicholas stated that he discussed the

claimant's treatment options with him, which included a

referral to a neurosurgeon for his left shoulder. 

Nicholas further stated that the claimant "stated

emphatically that he would not have any surgeries from

his injury...."  While Nicholas expressed his respect

for the claimant's wishes, he stated that he would

eventually like the claimant to undergo a surgical

consult if he did not have "more relief of his symptoms"

following conservative treatment.  "[B]ut I explained to

him," stated Nicholas, "that no one could force him to

have a surgery." 

Concerning the claimant's lumbar spine,
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Nicholas referred the claimant for physical therapy. 

"If that modality fails after several sessions," stated

Nicholas, "we will likely try some epidural injections

or neurosurgeon referral."  Nurse Nicholas added that he

wanted the physical therapist to "take a look" at the

claimant's knees and left shoulder "to see if they can

help with his symptoms from those parts of his body."

In conclusion of this report, Nicholas stated:

The duration of treatment at this
point is unknown. Without surgery he
may never make a full recovery, but
I would like him to try the physical
therapy for now and we will see how
he does after that. He can continue
to work. He needs to be under the
same restrictions as before. He
needs to be given a chance to sit or
stand as signs and symptoms allow.
He needs to limit his lifting,
pushing and pulling to less than ten
pounds of force. He needs to avoid
extensive bending and twisting at
the waist.

At the request of the claimant's  primary care

physician, Dr. Donald Ewing, the claimant was seen for a

neurological consultation on January 21, 2015, at the

Veterans Administration facility in Rogers.  The record

shows that Dr. Ewing had requested this consultation on
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December 31, 2014.  The History of Present Illness

portion of the report of this consultation states, in

relevant part, as follows:

This 67 year old man, who has iron
deficiency anemia, gout, diabetes
and prior history of heavy alcohol
use reports low back pain and leg
pain with walking that began in
2011. A CT scan of the lumbar spine
spinal neuroforaminal stenosis. He
was seen by Dr. Runnels
(neurosurgery) who advised surgery,
however the patient elected to be
treated conservatively. He was
treated with steroids, opiates,
NSAIDS and physical therapy. He
improved and was able to walk his
dog a mile a day, weed eat his yard
and mow his yard, up until June 30,
2014 when he reports being
["]broadsided" in a company pick up,
with sorsening (sic) of his back and
leg pain.

Included in the claimant's Past Medical

History portion of this report was "[c]ramp in lower

leg."  Of note, a physical examination of the claimant's

lumbar spine revealed full range of motion with "normal

seated SLR"; normal stability; and, normal muscle

appearance, tone, movements, and strength, with "some

degree" of give-away weakness.  An EMG/NCV study

revealed the following:
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1.  This was an abnormal study.

2.  This study was most consistent
with L5-S1 radiculopathy and/or
lumbar spinal stenosis (sic).

3.  Superimposed imposed upon this
process was borderline (grade 1)
entrapment of the left median nerve
at the carpal tunnel ligament.

4.  There was no evidence of
peripheral neuropathy.

5.  The claimant's examination was
essentially normal. His spinal
stenosis (which has worsened
slightly since 2011 – when surgery
was first contemplated). He also had
a minimal left carpal tunnel
entrapment.

6.  The claimant was prescribed a
wrist splint to wear at bedtime. His
back issues were currently under the
care of a workers' compensation
physician. He was advised that
should he desire to receive surgical
treatment for the lumbar stenosis
through the VA system, he should ask
his primary care physician to obtain
an MRI of the lumbar spine (or,
records from his worker's
compensation physician) and to refer
him to neurosurgery.

An initial physical therapy report dated

January 22, 2015, generated by Julie Rogerson, PT, with

Lee Physical Therapy, P.A., reflects that the claimant
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had "signs and symptoms" consistent with a left shoulder

rotator cuff tear, and he demonstrated symptoms of

degenerative disc disease and/or stenosis in his lumbar

spine.

In a February 3, 2015, clinic report, Nicholas

noted improvement in the claimant's symptoms with

physical therapy.  In fact, the claimant reported to

Nicholas less cramping behind his knees, "enormous

improvement" in his back, and that his shoulder was

"fine as long as he doesn't lift above his head."  While

Nicholas stated that he was "hopeful" that the claimant

would make a full recovery in his back over the next few

weeks, Nicholas was doubtful that the claimant would

"get back to the full use of his shoulder without

surgery."  In the meantime, Nicholas continued the

claimant on the same work restrictions.

The claimant continued to reportedly improve

with physical therapy.  On February 11, 2015, however,

he reported that he was still having some balance

issues.  On February 17, 2015, PTA, Kevin Murphy,

reported as follows: "The patient states he is
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relatively pain free in his lumbar spine. He states his

chief complaint previously had been bilateral lower

extremities and his chief complaint in his legs was his

calves. He states his primary pain is his bilateral

hamstrings."

In a follow-up clinic note dated February 24,

2015, Nurse Nicholas requested additional physical

therapy for the claimant, and he noted that he had not

received a copy of the claimant's previous MRI study by

which to do a comparison.  Nicholas continued the

claimant on the same work restrictions.

Although the claimant continued to report

improvement with physical therapy, in a follow-up clinic

note dated February 27, 2015, Nicholas noted that the

claimant reported worsening back pain.  The claimant

reported to Nicholas that after a couple of hours

stocking, his back pain was "bad enough that it felt

like it paralyzed him."  Nicholas concluded this report

as follows: "Mr. Butler has a complicated history with

his injury and doesn't seem to be progressing well with

any modality."  After stating that he would like to



Butler - G501783 18

attempt six (6) more physical therapy sessions, Nicholas

added that the claimant did not feel like he "responded

well to that."  Nicholas gave the claimant a Medrol

Depro injection and continued him on the same work

restrictions.  Upon reiterating that his expected

duration of treatment was unknown, Nicholas stated,

"This has been a substantial injury for about eight

months now and he hasn't seemed to respond to any

conservative measures."  Physical therapy notes

thereafter continued to reflect improvement in the

claimant's reported symptoms.

On March 18, 2015, Nicholas noted that the

claimant reported worsening pain, to include sharp pain

in his hips.  The claimant also reported difficulty

bending and twisting, increased pain after standing for

extended periods of time, and limited mobility.  In

conclusion of his report, Nurse Nicholas stated, in

part:

Mr. Butler's diagnoses has been very
difficult to nail down. He does have
significant degenerative processes
of his lower back which are pretty
much unchanged compared to an MRI of
about three years ago. He has been
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helped by therapy, but has had
significant relapses at times. He
has consistently complained of pain
that goes down the back of his legs,
although he hasn't ever
characterized them as numbness or
tingling, he has had significant
radiating pain coming from his lower
back going down the back of his
legs. I would like to get some nerve
conduction studies of his bilateral
extremities....Mr. Butler has not
been back to normal in about nine
months and this is becoming a
persistent injury that may need a
specialist referral.

On April 8, 2015, Nicholas noted that after

eighteen (18) physical therapy sessions he was releasing

the claimant to home exercises.

On September 25, 2015, the claimant underwent

an independent medical evaluation with Bentonville

orthopedic surgeon, Dr. Chuck Nalley.  Of special

interest in the History of Present Illness portion of

his five (5) page report, Dr. Nalley stated that the

"only thing that seems to have changed over time is that

he [the claimant] states that he did not have leg

symptoms before, and he now has them after the

accident."  Dr. Nalley continued as follows:

That does not appear well
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documented, but he states it very
clearly for me today. He is aware
that he does have degenerative
changes in his spine and has been
treated at the VA for it. He has had
a corticosteroid injection to his
buttock and describes taking
prednisone dose pack which he states
helped him get over his low back
pain flare previously. He never had
any leg symptoms with that.

Upon his physical examination of the claimant,

Dr. Nalley noted that the claimant was able to perform a

repetitive calf raise without difficulty; he could

perform a single leg stance and keep his pelvis level;

he had no difficulty performing deep squatting; he had a

negative straight leg raise; he had 1+ reflexes at

bilateral patellae and Achilles; his sensation was

intact to light touch, although he seemed to have

decreased sensation on the left as compared to the right

in the L3, L4, and L5 dermatomes; his plantar sensation

was completely symmetric, and; his toes were warm and

well perfused.

With regard to objective studies, Dr. Nalley

stated that the claimant presented with "extensive

imaging" studies dating back to 2011, but that only the
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spine imaging was reviewed.  "It is clear," stated Dr.

Nalley, "that he has degenerative changes at L5-S1 that

have a complete loss of disc height and spondylosis

present with neuroforaminal stenosis all the way back to

2011.  He had subtle changes back then at L4-5 that had

progressed as of an MRI obtained in 2013."  Upon noting

that the claimant had failed to bring his most recent

MRI study of 2015, he reviewed the report of that study. 

According to Dr. Nalley, the radiologist's reading of

the claimant's 2013 MRI study suggested less disease at

L4-5 in January of 2015 as compared to the MRI study of

the claimant's spine taken in August of 2013, thus

actually indicating an improvement in his condition.  "I

am unsure what the 2015 MRI looks like," added Dr.

Nalley. "He did have foraminal stenosis at L4-5 and

L5-S1.  His lumbar levels cephalad to this appear

healthy on the imaging studies available to me today."

Dr. Nalley assessed the claimant with 1)

lumbar spondylosis, most significant at L5-S1; 2) lumbar

neuroforaminal stenosis at L4-5 and L5-S1; 3)

radicular/claudiant complaints of bilateral legs, and;
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4) slight decrease sensation in the left lower extremity

as compared to the right.  Dr. Nalley recommended, among

other things, that the claimant continue home exercises;

he undergo a lumbar epidural steroid injection from a

caudal approach (which Dr. Nalley stated could be both

diagnostic and therapeutic) in order to determine the

etiology of the claimant's leg symptoms, and; that the

claimant follow-up with a cardiologist.  Regarding this

recommended follow-up with a cardiologist, Dr. Nalley

stated, "This could be a component of vascular

claudication causing some of his symptoms. Given his

significant cardiac history and history of smoking," he

continued, "I think that this is a reasonable thing to

evaluate to determine the chronic nature of his leg

symptoms being medically related as opposed to his

lumbar spine."

Dr. Nalley concluded, in part, as follows:

1. He believed that the claimant's
prognosis would be better evaluated
after follow through of his
suggestions.

2. Noting that the claimant had a
degenerative condition in his lumbar
spine "definitively prior to his
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accident," in his medical opinion
the claimant's subjective complaints
were consistent with his clinical
presentation and the time line with
which Dr. Nalley was provided.

3. While he believed that the
claimant's medical treatment had
been appropriate, Dr. Nalley felt
that the claimant's leg symptoms to
that point had not been adequately
addressed.

4. While he thought that the
claimant needed to be evaluated by
his cardiologist to make sure that
his health was "taken care of," he
also believed that a steroid
injection could help provide both
diagnostic and therapeutic value.

Dr. Nalley was uncertain whether the claimant

had reached maximum medical improvement, but he opined

that after he was seen by his cardiologist and he was

given an epidural injection, "we will be able to shed

more light on whether or not this is coming from the

spine or from some other cause."  Dr. Nalley declined to

assign the claimant with a permanent physical impairment

rating and he amended the claimant's work restrictions

to lifting forty (40) pounds no more than one-third

(1/3) of the day.

In an Addendum to his report dated September
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25, 2015, Dr. Nalley stated as follows:

The claimant's case manager has
returned to clinic with his MRI of
his lumbar spine from 01/02/2015.
This will allow a comparison of his
MRIs from January 2015 to August
2013. The changes noted on the MRI
revealed that it is relatively
static. It is still clear that he
has had degenerative changes at
L5-S1 with complete loss of disk
height and spondylosis present with
neural foraminal stenosis all the
way back to 2011. I would say his
MRI review at L4-5 reveals that
level is mostly unchanged. If
anything, he does have some
increased fluid at the facet joints
at L4-5 consistent with a possible
development of a degenerative grade
1 spondylolisthesis that appears
relatively well reduced on a supine
MRI. However, the neural foraminal
stenosis appears mostly unchanged.
Of note, his January 2015 [] was
performed on an open MRI versus his
August 2013 was performed on a
closed magnet. That means that the
quality of the closed magnet is
certainly better than the open
magnet.

A CT scan without contrast of the claimant's

lumbosacral spine taken on April 27, 2011, at the

Veterans Administration hospital in Fayetteville for

"low back pain," revealed mild leftward convexity in the

mid lumbar spine with very mild anterolisthesis of L5
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with respect to S1, of less than grade 1 (approximately

2 mm) on the coronal and sagittal reformatted data. 

This anterolisthesis was thought to be degenerative, as

the radiologist could not identify any definite pars

defects at any level imaged.  Otherwise, there was

anatomic anterior-posterior alignment, and lumbar

vertebral bodies were normal in height.  Mild

hypertrophic changes were noted in the lower lumbar

region, especially in the facet joints, most pronounced

at L5-S1, where there was also moderately severe disk

space narrowing and vacuum disk phenomenon noted.  The

remaining disk spaces were normally maintained.

The axial data from this study demonstrated

hypertrophic changes with anterior spurring toward the

left side, and facet arthropathy and ligament

hypertrophy with very minimal posterior central disc

bulge producing no significant spinal canal or neural

foraminal stenosis.  The final Impression from this

study was severe degenerative spondylosis and

degenerative disk disease, with severe spinal canal and

bilateral neural foraminal stenosis predominantly at
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L4-5, with somewhat lesser changes at L3-4 and L5-S1,

and vacuum disk phenomenon at L5-S1.

An MRI report from the Veterans Administration

hospital dated July 7, 2011, resulted in the following

findings: lower lumbar degenerative changes resulting in

spinal canal stenosis and neuroforaminal narrowing.

The claimant testified that he was rendered

temporarily unconscious as a result of the June 30,

2014, motor vehicle accident.  The claimant stated that

when he "came to" he was able to exit his vehicle.  The

claimant testified that he "hurt all over" as a result

of the accident, but that his primary symptoms were

severe left shoulder pain and pain in the back of his

knee to his ankle.  The claimant described the condition

of the company truck he was driving following the

accident as "totally demolished," and he stated that the

back window was broken out.  The claimant testified that

he "grabbed hold" of the back windowsill and pulled

himself out of his vehicle head first.  Once out of the

truck, the claimant allegedly tried to stand up and

"went to the ground."  After a second attempt to stand
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failed, the claimant stated that he sat on the ground

and waited for the ambulance to arrive.

In describing the pain he experienced in the

days following the accident, the claimant testified as

follows:

Q. Slow down just a minute. Other
than your shoulder, did you have any
other body parts or aches and pains
following?

A. Yeah, my leg.

Q. Tell me about that.

A. My left leg from the knee down to
the calf. And I couldn't understand
that injury, because the only thing
I could think of, as the truck
rolled, my right foot must have
kicked it. But then that don't sound
right. How can my right foot be
kicking my left leg?

Q. You just knew your leg hurt?

A. It hurt bad. That ain't the word
for it. When I first got out of the
truck, I couldn't even stand on it.
It just....

Q. Your leg hurt?

A. Yeah.

Q. Any other body parts that were
bothering you after this?
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A. My hips bothered me some, but not
as bad as my shoulder and my leg. My
shoulder and my leg was just – -
from the knee down.

Q. So you had leg pain, shoulder
pain, hip pain. Any other body parts
bothering you at this time? We're
talking about the days following the
accident.
...

A. My back - - not my back so much.
My legs. My legs....

The claimant stated that he could not stand

more than five minutes in the days following the

accident, and he could not walk more than thirty-five

(35) yards.

Concerning his prior back problems, the

claimant testified that approximately two years before

the June 2014, accident, he sought emergency treatment

at the Veterans Administration hospital for severe,

sudden-onset back pain while walking his dogs.  The

claimant testified that he was given an injection of an

unknown pain medication at the hospital which resolved

his pain to the point that he was able to go to work

thereafter.  The claimant denied having back problems

after that time up and until the time of his June 30,
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2014, accident.  The claimant further denied prior neck

pain.

The claimant admitted that he received Social

Security Disability benefits at the time of the June 30,

2014, accident and that he worked part-time for the

respondent-employer in order to "make ends meet."  The

claimant is still employed by the respondent-employer in

the same position.  The claimant testified that he

exercised daily prior to the accident, which included

walking his dogs.  The claimant stated that he can no

longer exercise due to his physical limitations.  The

claimant admitted, however, that he has no difficulty

performing his job.

Upon cross-examination, the claimant

eventually admitted that he currently works, on average,

the same amount of hours that he worked prior to his

accident.  Wage records introduced into evidence in this

claim corroborate this fact.  Upon being presented with

pictures of the company truck he was driving at the time

of his accident, the claimant was asked to define

"totally demolished."  The claimant responded, "Well, it
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was all smashed apart. The only one part that wasn't

smashed up - - this wheel here, you can see where it's

all - - the wheel is all bent up there. That's grass

where it rolled and hit the grass."  The claimant also

pointed out one picture showing, as he referred to it,

the "nose" of his truck being "all crinkled up." 

Further, when questioned if he knew why several medical

reports contained notations reflecting that, against his

testimony, the claimant did not lose consciousness, the

claimant replied, "No, I don't. I really don't."

The claimant admitted on cross-examination

that his back treatment prior to the June, 2014,

accident was more complicated than he had first

testified.  The claimant's testimony in this regard was

as follows:

Q. How long have you been seeking
treatment for your back at the VA
before this accident?

A. Before the accident, about - -
well, once they fixed me - - they
fixed me for two different things.
You never brought that up, and I
don't think Mr. Schneider brought it
up. They fixed my back. They gave me
a shot in the rear end, made me stay
there. I went home that morning, and
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I felt good enough - - it was four
o'clock in the morning. I had enough
time to change clothes and
everything and I went to work. The
shot, whatever they gave me, worked
like a champ. But 10 days later, my
legs went to hell. So that (sic)
gave me another shot in the other
side of my hips and gave me nine
pills. They told me to take one
pill, make damn sure you don't take
two in one day because it can kill
your liver and kill you. Take one a
day. After that, I had no pain to
speak of. I was exercising every - -
like I said, for three months for
two hours six days a week. I was
walking my dog. Everything was
great. I lost a lot of weight.

Q. And my point is - - if I can ask
the question, it will go a lot
faster.

A. Okay.

Q. You went to the VA - - at least
we have a record going back to 2011.
Did you get treatment for your back
before 2011 at the VA.

A. I don't remember. I don't
remember the dates and that because
I've been there - - I have to go
every three months, every six
months, every year.

Q. Were you ever informed - - did
you understand that you suffer from
severe degenerative spondylosis and
degenerative disc disease?
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A. They told me I had a slipped - -
basically, from my understanding, a
slipped disc, a degenerative disc,
and spinal something.

The claimant testified that, following his

June, 2014, accident, he was given an electric

stimulator to take home by Dr. Berger that he used on

his low back whenever he experienced episodes of pain. 

The claimant further testified that he has learned how

to work "smarter" following his 2014 accident.  The

record demonstrates that the claimant has unrelated

health conditions to include congestive heart failure,

hypertension, and diabetes.

The claimant has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence the compensability of his

claim.  Jordan v. Tyson Foods, 51 Ark. App. 911 S.W.2d

593 (1995); Kuhn v. Majestic Hotel, 50 Ark. App. 23, 899

S.W.2d 845 (1995).  For the claimant to establish a

compensable injury as a result of a specific incident

which is identifiable by time and place of occurrence,

the following requirements of Ark. Code. Ann. §

11-9-102(4)(A)(Supp. 2005), must be established: (1)

proof by a preponderance of the evidence of an injury
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arising out of and in the course of employment; (2)

proof by a preponderance of the evidence that the injury

caused internal or external physical harm to the body

which required medical services or resulted in a

disability or death; (3) medical evidence supported by

objective findings, as defined in Ark. Code. Ann. §

11-9-102(16), establishing the injury; and (4) proof by

a preponderance of the evidence that the injury was

caused by a specific incident and is identifiable by

time and place of occurrence.  See also, Ark. Code. Ann.

§ 11-9-103(4)(E)(i)(Supp. 2005); Freeman v. ConAgra

Frozen Foods, 344 Ark. 296, 40 S.W.3d 760 (2001);

Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Westbrook, 77 Ark. App. 167, 72

S.W.3d 889 (2002).  If the claimant fails to establish

by a preponderance of the evidence any of the

requirements for establishing the compensability of a

claim, compensation must be denied. Mikel v. Engineered

Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938 S.W.2d 876

(1997), see also, Reed v. ConAgra Frozen Foods, Full

Commission Opinion, February 2, 1995 (Claim No.

E317744).  Medical opinions addressing compensability
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must be stated within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty. Crudup v. Regal Ware, Inc., 341 Ark. 804, 20

S.W.3d 900 (2000).

A compensable injury must be established by

medical evidence supported by objective findings. Ark.

Code. Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(D). "Objective findings" are

those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the claimant. Ark. Code. Ann. § 11-9-102(16). 

Regarding the objective findings requirement for an

aggravation type injury, a claimant must establish the

existence and extent of an alleged aggravation or new

injury by objective findings of the new injury.  A

claimant cannot carry this burden of proof merely

through objective findings of a pre-existing condition

which became more painful after an incident at work. 

Liaromatis v. Baxter County, 95 Ark. App. 296, 236

S.W.3d 524 (2006).  Furthermore, a claimant must

establish a causal connection between any objective

medical findings in the record and the alleged

compensable injury, even if the alleged compensable

injury is an aggravation of a preexisting condition. 
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Ford v. Chemipulp Process, Inc., 63 Ark. App. 260, 977

S.W.2d 5 (1998).

The administrative law judge found that the

claimant failed to prove compensability of his cervical

spine due to a lack of objective findings to support

compensability, as well as the fact that the claimant

failed to complain of a cervical issues until two weeks

after the accident.  Moreover, the claimant failed to

include compensability of his cervical spine as an issue

on appeal.  The Full Commission agrees with these

findings.  Therefore, the administrative law judge's

finding that the claimant failed to prove he sustained a

compensable cervical injury as a result of the June 30,

2014, accident is affirmed.

Furthermore, the administrative law judge's

finding that the claimant failed to prove he sustained a

compensable lumbar injury as a result of the June 30,

2014, accident is supported by the record and is

affirmed.

The claimant testified that immediately

following his accident, he felt severe left shoulder and
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calf pain.  The record demonstrates that as he was being

transported to the NWMC emergency room, the claimant

informed the EMTs examining him that his lumbar pain was

the result of degenerative disc disease.  Furthermore,

upon arrival at the emergency room the claimant reported

only left shoulder and calf pain.

When the claimant presented to chiropractor,

Dr. Clay Berger, on July 17, 2014, the claimant reported

generalized pain and stiffness.  X-rays taken at that

time revealed loss of normal anterior curve of the

claimant's cervical and lumbar spine, ten degrees (10%)

of scoliosis, and narrowing of weight bearing discs from

C5 through C7, with severe degenerative disc disease at

L5-S1.  Otherwise, these studies revealed no

abnormalities.

While Dr. Berger initially noted pain and

spasms in the claimant's spine from C-1 all the way up

to his left trapezious muscle, during the thirty (30)

total chiropractic visits which ensued over the

following two-and-a-half (2½) months, Dr. Berger treated

the claimant for spasms in all areas of his spine. 
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Furthermore, although Dr. Berger assessed the claimant

with Grade I spondylolitic spondylolisthesis at L4-5 and

visual malpositioning of the claimant's cervical,

thoracic, and lumbosacral regions, Nurse Nicholas later

noted that the claimant had an MRI at the Veterans

Administration hospital approximately a year prior to

his accident that showed the same degenerative

processes.  Furthermore, Nicholas noted that the

claimant had talked to a surgeon there about the

possibility of surgery on his lower back at that time,

which he ultimately refused due to his other serious,

unrelated medical conditions.  Moreover, Nicholas

referred the claimant to physical therapy which

reportedly resulted in "enormous improvement" in his

symptoms.  In fact, by February 17, 2015, the claimant

told his physical therapist that he was "relatively pain

free in his lumbar spine."  The claimant's chief

complaint at that time was bilateral calf pain located

primarily in his bilateral hamstrings.  Of note, in his

November 25, 2014, narrative report, Nicholas noted that

the claimant presented with "records from the
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chiropractor which were not of much use."  

In contradiction to the claimant's reported

improvement with physical therapy, by February 27, 2015,

Nicholas noted that the claimant reported worsening back

pain after "a couple of hours stocking."  Furthermore,

the claimant reported to Nicholas that he did not feel

like he had "responded well" to physical therapy.

The record clearly demonstrates that the

claimant had a long-standing history of lower back

problems.  For example, diagnostic testing conducted in

April of 2011, showed that the claimant suffered from

degenerative spondylosis and degenerative disc disease

from L3 down.  Furthermore, a neurological consultation

report from the Veterans Administration dated January

21, 2015, which we note was requested by the claimant's

primary care physician prior to Nurse Nicholas's request

for such a consultation, demonstrated that the

claimant's treatment in 2011 was much more involved than

the he initially led the commission to believe, in that

the claimant was prescribed steroids, opiates, NSAIDS

and physical therapy at that time, and he reportedly
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improved over time pursuant to this conservative

treatment.  However, it can not be ignored that lumbar

surgery was recommended to the claimant in 2011 in order

to help improve or alleviate the same bilateral leg and

back symptoms from which he now reportedly suffers. 

Then, as now, the claimant refused surgery due to the

plethora of other serious illnesses from which he

suffers.  Furthermore, pursuant to his independent

medical evaluation of September 25, 2015, orthopedic

surgeon, Dr. Nalley, opined that the "only thing" that

seemed to have changed over time was the claimant's

reported onset of leg symptoms following his accident.

Otherwise, Dr. Nalley's comparison of the claimant's

2011, 2013, and 2015 lumbar MRI studies revealed that

the claimant's lumbar changes had remained "relatively

static."  In fact, according to Dr. Nalley, it was clear

that the claimant had degenerative changes at L5-S1

level with complete loss of disc height and spondylosis

present with neural foraminal stenosis "all the way back

to 2011." 

Furthermore, while Dr. Nalley opined that the
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claimant's diagnostic studies revealed possible minor

changes at L4-5 by way of increased fluid at the facet

joints, he stated that neural foraminal stenosis at that

level was "mostly unchanged."  Dr. Nalley opined that

the progressive degenerative changes seen on the

claimant's diagnostic studies were consistent with a

"possible development" of degenerative Grade 1

spondylolisthesis that appeared relatively well reduced

on a supine MRI.  Finally, any changes Dr. Nalley did

note concerning the claimant's lumbar spine were, in his

opinion, the result of degenerative disc disease as

opposed to an acute event.

Dr. Nalley assessed the claimant with 1)

lumbar spondylosis, most significant at L5-S1; 2) lumbar

neuroforaminal stenosis at L4-5 and L5-S1; 3)

radicular/claudiant bilateral leg complaints, and; 4)

slight decreased sensation in the left lower extremity

as compared to the right.  Dr. Nalley recommended

continued home exercises and a lumbar epidural steroid

injection from a caudal approach, not only for

therapeutic purposes, but also in order to help
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determine the etiology of the claimant's leg symptoms. 

Furthermore, Dr. Nalley recommended that the claimant

follow-up with a cardiologist as he suspected there

could be "a component of vascular claudication" causing

some of his symptoms.  "Given his significant cardiac

history and history of smoking," stated Dr. Nalley, "I

think that this is a reasonable thing to evaluate to

determine the chronic nature of his leg symptoms being

medically related as opposed to his lumbar spine."

Dr. Nalley opined that after the claimant was

seen by his cardiologist and he was given an epidural

injection, he would be able to better ascertain whether

the claimant's symptoms were coming from his spine or

from "some other cause."  Dr. Nalley declined to find

the claimant at maximum medical improvement at that

point or to assess him with a permanent physical

impairment rating.  He did, however, increase the

claimant's lifting restrictions to forty (40) pounds no

more than one-third (1/3) of the day.

The claimant admitted in testimony that he was

seen at the Veterans Administration hospital two years
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prior to his June 30, 2014, accident for a sudden and

severe onset of back pain.  The claimant stated that he

received a steroid injection at that time that provided

him with temporary relief.  Furthermore, the claimant

admitted that he was diagnosed with degenerative disease

in his spine in 2011, for which doctors at the Veterans

Administration hospital had recommended surgery.  In

addition, the claimant was given nine (9) pills.  The

claimant further admitted that he had to return to the

VA hospital approximately ten (10) days later with the

same symptoms.

Although the claimant denied that he

experienced any back symptoms following his "flare-up"

in 2011, we find that the claimant is a poor historian,

and we therefore, question the reliability of his

testimony.  For example, the claimant gave varying

versions of the immediate aftermath of his accident, to

include being suspended upside down and hitting his head

hard when he was cut free by emergency personnel, to

having freed himself and crawling through the broken

back glass, then sitting and waiting for the ambulance
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to arrive, to being unconscious and only really "coming

to" after his removal from the truck.  In addition, the

claimant testified that he was knocked unconscious as a

result of the accident, and that his truck rolled

several times and was completely demolished as a result

thereof.  Unbiased documentation from emergency

personnel and other medical providers who treated the

claimant following his accident, as well as pictures of

the claimant's truck, contradict the claimant's various

stories of the June 2014 event in that 1) the record is

devoid of evidence that the claimant's truck actually

flipped several times as the claimant described, 2)

photographs of the truck clearly show that it was

nowhere near "demolished" as a result of the accident,

3) and, there is no evidence that the claimant was

rendered unconscious.  Due to these and other

inconsistencies in the claimant's history of events, we

find that the claimant's testimony is unreliable and

should be given little probative value.

While we acknowledge statements made by Dr.

Berger, the claimant's physical therapists, and Nurse
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Nicholas, we note that the claimant's only treating

orthopedic physician, Dr. Nalley, offered the closest

thing to a theory of causation in this claim of any of

his other treatment providers: that the claimant's back

condition is degenerative in etiology and the source of

the claimant's leg pain is unknown.  In addition, while

we note that Dr. Berger is a doctor of chiropractic, we

further note that his treatment of the claimant was

unauthorized, and that he failed to provide a theory of

causation.  Therefore, assigning more weight to the

opinion of Dr. Nalley, we find that the weight of the

credible evidence shows that 1) the claimant had

significant pre-existing degenerative lumbar changes

prior to the June 30, 2014, work-related accident, 2)

that the claimant had a documented "flare-up" of this

pre-existing degenerative condition in 2011; 3) the

claimant has presented no objective diagnostic evidence

that his lumbar condition drastically changed, or that

he suffered an acute lumbar injury as a result of his

2014 accident, 3) and the opinion of the only treating

medical doctor in this claim, namely orthopedic
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specialist Dr. Nalley, reflects that the claimant's

lumbar condition is degenerative in etiology.  This,

combined with the claimant's questionable testimony, we

find that the claimant has failed to prove that he

sustained a lumbar injury or a compensable aggravation

of a pre-existing lumbar condition as a result of his

motor vehicle accident of June 30, 2014.  Rather, at the

most, we find that the record, particularly the

Veteran's Administration report of January, 2015 and

Veterans Administration diagnostic studies from 2011,

demonstrate that while the claimant may have experienced

a temporary exacerbation of a pre-existing lumbar

condition on June 30, 2014, that condition has long

since resolved and that the claimant now suffers only

from progressive degenerative disc disease.   

Furthermore, and for many of the same reasons,

we find that the claimant has failed to prove that his

bilateral leg symptoms are causally connected to his

motor vehicle accident.  The claimant testified that he

experienced a sudden, severe onset of back pain in 2011

while walking his dogs that literally sent him to the
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Veterans Administration hospital emergency room.  The

record reflects that this incident also affected the

claimant's legs in that the claimant testified that he

barely made it to a wheel chair upon arriving at the

hospital, thus indicating that the claimant was having

difficulty standing.  The claimant denied leg symptoms

thereafter, up and until the June 30, 2014 accident. 

The claimant testified at the hearing before the

commission, in fact, that other than his left shoulder

he experienced pain in his left leg from his "knee down

to the calf" as a result of that accident.  Moreover,

the claimant testified that his left leg hurt so bad

that he could not stand on it when he first "got out of

the truck."  When questioned further, the claimant

reiterated that his left leg from his knee down was the

most painful part of his body, even more so than his

back, following the 2014 accident.  When he arrived

at the NWMC emergency room, however, the claimant

declined x-rays of his left leg.  Furthermore, upon

first presenting to his chiropractor, the claimant

reported pain and stiffness in his neck, left shoulder,
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back, left arm and hand, and hips, with no mention of

leg pain.  Moreover, on one occasion, the claimant

reported to PTA, Kevin Murphy, that while his chief leg

pain had initially been in his calves, his primary leg

symptoms had become associated with his bilateral

hamstrings.  Finally, while Dr. Nalley stated that he

felt the claimant's leg symptoms to that point had not

been adequately addressed, he recommended a lumbar

epidural steroid injection from a caudal approach for

both therapeutic and diagnostic purposes.  More

specifically, Dr. Nalley stated that an epidural steroid

injection might help determine the etiology of the

claimant's leg symptoms.  Furthermore, suspecting that

there could be "a component of vascular claudication"

causing some of the claimant's leg symptoms, Dr. Nalley

recommended that the claimant follow-up with his

cardiologist.  Given the claimant's significant cardiac

history and history of smoking, Dr. Nalley reasoned that

following up with his cardiologist was a reasonable

measure to determine the "chronic nature of his leg

symptoms being medically related as opposed to his
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lumbar spine."  After the claimant was seen by his

cardiologist and he was given an epidural injection, Dr.

Nalley stated that he would be able to better ascertain

whether the claimant's symptoms were coming from his

spine or from "some other cause."  Therefore, it is

evident that the medical provider most qualified to

ascertain the source of the claimant's leg symptoms, Dr.

Nalley, was not at all convinced that these symptoms

were related to the claimant's lumbar spine.  

Furthermore, the record indicates that the claimant's

leg symptoms changed over the course of his treatment

from severe pain in his lower left calf immediately

following his accident, to bilateral leg symptoms from

his hips down months later.  Moreover, the claimant

refused contemporaneous diagnostic studies that could

have potentially helped determine the basis for the

claimant's left calf pain early on.  

Based upon the above and foregoing, the Full

Commission finds that claimant has failed to provide

medical evidence supported by objective findings of

bilateral leg injuries resulting from his 2014 motor
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vehicle accident.  Furthermore, even if it were found

that the claimant's bilateral leg pain is somehow

causally connected to his back condition, a finding with

which we would not agree, the record clearly

demonstrates that the claimant's back condition is

caused by preexisting degenerative disc disease that was

symptomatic before the claimant's 2014 accident to the

point that doctors at the Veterans Administration

recommended surgery on the claimant's lumbar spine. 

Since that time, which was in or about April of 2011,

diagnostic studies have consistently proven that the

claimant's lumbar condition has not appreciably changed,

and that any changes which have occurred in the

claimant's lumbar spine are degenerative in etiology. 

Because the claimant has failed to prove that his

degenerative lumbar disc disease and any symptoms that

he may currently be experiencing because of that disease

are causally related to his compensable injury, it is

axiomatic that if the claimant's bilateral leg symptoms

are related to his back condition, these symptoms are

not causally related to the claimant's June 30, 2014
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accident.  

Further, notwithstanding that the claimant

initially complained of left calf pain immediately

following his motor vehicle accident, since the etiology

of the claimant's bilateral leg symptoms is currently

undetermined, the claimant has failed to provide medical

evidence supported by objective findings to prove that

he suffered a bilateral leg injury as a result of his

accident.  This, combined with the fact that the

claimant failed to prove a causal connection between his

bilateral leg symptoms and his 2014 compensable injury

supports a finding that compensability of the claimant's

undetermined bilateral leg condition must be denied

along with all awarded benefits regarding that alleged

injury.

Finally, with regard to temporary total

disability or permanent partial disability benefits, the

record is replete with evidence to demonstrate that the

claimant worked, and has continued to work at his same

job earning the same wages, with no decrease in his

average hours throughout all relevant periods in this
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claim.  Therefore, the claimant has failed to prove that

he is entitled to temporary total disability or

permanent partial disability benefits, and the opinion

of the administrative law judge denying these benefits

is affirmed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                           
                                      

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT , Chairman

                           
                                      

KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs in part and dissents in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the record, I must

concur in part with and dissent in part from the

majority opinion. I agree with the denial of

compensability concerning the cervical claim and of

temporary total disability benefits, and with the award
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of additional medical benefits for the claimant’s

shoulder injury. I dissent from the denial of

compensability of the claimant’s leg and back injuries.

The claimant sustained a new back injury which

manifested itself in low back pain and primarily

radicular pain into his legs. 

The claimant suffered a compensable left

shoulder injury on June 30, 2014. He sought temporary

total disability benefits, additional medical benefits,

and an attorney’s fee. The claimant also sought benefits

for injuries to his cervical spine, lumbar spine, and

legs. Lastly, he sought permanent disability for his

left shoulder injury. 

The claimant sought an award of compensability

for an injury to his lumbar spine. He had a pre-existing

condition was intermittently symptomatic, with complete

resolution in the three months prior to the injury.

Under the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act, an

employer takes an employee as he finds him, and

employment circumstances that aggravate preexisting

conditions are compensable. Leach v. Cooper Tire &
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Rubber Co., 2011 Ark. App. 571, 2011 Ark. App. LEXIS

610, 3, citing Heritage Baptist Temple v. Robison, 82

Ark. App. 460, 120 S.W.3d 150 (2003). An aggravation of

a preexisting noncompensable condition by a compensable

injury itself is compensable. Leach, supra at 3, citing

Oliver v. Guardsmark, 68 Ark. App. 24, 3 S.W.3d 336

(1999). An aggravation, being a new injury with an

independent cause, must meet the requirements for a

compensable injury. Leach, supra at 3, citing Ford v.

Chemipulp Process, Inc., 63 Ark. App. 260, 977 S.W.2d 5

(1998). 

For the claimant to establish a compensable

injury as a result of a specific incident, the following

requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(I), must

be established: (1) proof by a preponderance of the

evidence of an injury arising out of and in the course

of employment; (2) proof by a preponderance of the

evidence that the injury caused internal or external

physical harm to the body which required medical

services or resulted in disability or death; (3) medical

evidence supported by objective findings, as defined in
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Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing the

injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence. Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938

S.W.2d 876 (1997).

The claimant was in a work-related car

accident, which clearly arose out of and in the course

of employment, and was a specific incident identifiable

by place and time of occurrence. 

The majority relied upon Liaromatis v. Baxter

County, 95 Ark. App. 296, 236 S.W.3d 524 (2006) for the

proposition that “claimant cannot meet his burden of

proof through objective findings of a pre-existing

condition which simply become [sic] more painful after

an incident at work.” The Court wrote:

The medical evidence in this case
established that the condition of
appellant's lumbar spine after the July
1999 incident was virtually unchanged
from the condition diagnosed by tests
performed in 1996. Therefore, the
Commission did not err by finding that
appellant had failed to establish a
compensable injury, and its requirement
that objective medical findings establish
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an injury occurring on July 26, 1999, did
not impose a requirement in addition to
our statutory prerequisites for benefits.

Liaromatis, supra at 299-300. 

The majority stated that the claimant’s

objective findings remained unchanged, and the injury

was not compensable. 

In fact, the claimant did have new objective

findings of a back injury, the loss of the normal

anterior curve of the lumbar spine1, as well as grade 1

spondylitic spondylolisthesis at L4-5 on July 15, 2014,

two weeks after the accident, and the increase in fluid

seen on MRI in the facet joints at L4-5 seen in January

2015 consistent with spondylolisthesis. None of these

observations was made in any prior scan in the record.

He also had objective findings of injury in the form of

new leg spasms and a new NCV/EMG test positive for

radiculopathy at L5-S1, which show that the symptoms in

1 The cervical and lumbar spines have an anterior or
lordotic curve, anterior meaning toward the front. Lordotic
curvature. (n.d.) Miller-Keane Encyclopedia and Dictionary of
Medicine, Nursing, and Allied Health, Seventh Edition. (2003).
Retrieved July 12 2016 from http://medical-
dictionary.thefreedictionary.com/Lordotic+curvature
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his legs are related to his back injury. The claimant

reported left calf pain to ambulance and emergency room

personnel. The physical therapist noted muscle spasm in

the claimant’s lower legs. Dr. Nalley’s opined that the

claimant required further treatment of his leg pain

including an epidural steroid injection, which is of

course treatment of a spinal issue.

I submit that the evidence of leg pain and of

leg spasms is direct evidence of a back injury. Dr.

Nalley obviously felt that a back injury was likely

causing the leg symptoms, given his recommendation for

epidural steroid injections. When considered with the

positive NCV/EMG test in January 2015, showing

radiculopathy at L5-S1, the claimant’s immediate

complaint of leg pain after the accident and the never

before seen leg spasms show that the claimant did

experience a new injury manifesting in his legs on June

30, 2014, which aggravated his preexisting condition.

There is no record or testimony that, before the

accident, the claimant ever had an NCV/EMG, that he ever

had spasms in his legs, or that the loss of anterior
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curvature was ever seen on examination, x-ray or scan.

The connections between the claimant’s leg and back

symptoms and between those symptoms and the accident are

emphasized by the dramatic change in his need for

treatment and his ability to perform personal and work

tasks after the accident.

While Liaromatis denied benefits where there

was no change in objective evidence before and after the

accident at issue, compensability was found in Leach v.

Cooper Tire & Rubber Co., 2011 Ark. App. 571, 2011 Ark.

App. LEXIS 610, and Heritage Baptist Temple v. Robison,

82 Ark. App. 460, 120 S.W.3d 150, where asymptomatic

preexisting conditions became symptomatic, and where

objective findings of spasms and a possible fracture, in

Leach, and a positive bone scan in Heritage Baptist,

were present. These three cases direct that the claimant

satisfied the element of medical evidence supported by

objective findings of injury to his low back and legs. 

Of interest is the claimant’s medication list

at the time of his emergency treatment after the

accident. Before any prescription relating to the
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accident, the claimant took allopurinol (for gout),

amlodipine (for blood pressure), aspirin (for heart

attack prevention), furosemide (diuretic), glipizide

(anti-diabetic), levothyroxine (for thyroid issues),

losartan (for high blood pressure), metformin (for

diabetes), a multivitamin with iron (for health and

anemia), and potassium chloride (to raise potassium

levels). The claimant had no current prescription and

reported taking no pain medication, muscle relaxers or

other medication related to injury. The claimant did

testify that he told someone at the emergency room that

he had medicine for pain, but he also testified that he

had not needed any medication for at least three months

prior to the accident, and that before that, he had been

treated with two intramuscular injections and a series

of medication, one pill a day for nine days, that

resolved his symptoms and enabled him to begin a

vigorous two-hour per day exercise program and to pursue

an active lifestyle.

The claimant has satisfied the element of

causation, in regard to a lumbar injury and to bilateral
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leg injuries, with evidence that he sustained a vehicle

accident, which precipitated a cascade of severe

symptoms in his back and legs, which were not promptly

resolved as his flares of back pain had in the past and

which caused him to no longer be able to exercise, walk

any reasonable distance or to engage in normal

activities.

The claimant has satisfied all the elements of

compensability for injuries to his low back and to his

legs.

The claimant also sought a permanent

impairment rating for his shoulder injury and

appropriate benefits based upon it. It is within the

authority of the Arkansas Workers' Compensation

Commission to assess its own impairment rating using the

AMA Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment

(4th ed. 1993), rather than rely solely on its

determinations of the validity of the ratings assigned

by a physician. Leach v. Cooper Tire & Rubber Co., 2011

Ark. App. 571. The statute requires that objective

findings support any determination of physical
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impairment. Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 704(c)(1)(B).

The Court of Appeals has considered a similar

situation in Wal-Mart Assocs. v. Ealey, 2009 Ark. App.

680. In that claim, the rating was based in part upon

range-of-motion testing which was not passive testing.

The Court of Appeals determined that the rating was also

based upon objective findings, made prior to surgery and

during surgery. Those objective findings were sufficient

to support an impairment rating for a shoulder injury,

even if that rating was based in part upon subjective

findings, and to satisfy the objective findings

requirement for the rating. Thus, in Mr. Butler’s claim,

the physical therapist’s measurements of the claimant’s

shoulder mobility, clearly objective in nature, can

inform the impairment rating for the current claimant. 

In Singleton v. City of Pine Bluff, 97 Ark.

App. 59, 244 S.W.3d 709 (2006)(Singleton I), the court

concluded that an impairment rating taking into account

a claimant’s limp was satisfactory, where the rating was

also supported by the MRI showing remaining bullet

fragments in the injured ankle. The court made clear
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that as long as there are objective findings, the

impairment rating can also be based upon subjective

factors: 

Although it is irrefutably true that the
legislature has required medical evidence
supported by objective findings to
establish a compensable injury, it does
not follow that such evidence is required
to establish each and every element of
compensability. Stephens Truck Lines v.
Millican, 58 Ark. App. 275, 950 S.W.2d
472 (1997). All that is required is that
the medical evidence of the injury and
impairment be supported by objective
findings, Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-102
(4)(D) and 11-9-704(c)(1)(B) (Repl.
2002), i.e., findings that cannot come
under the voluntary control of the
patient. Ark. Code Ann. §
11-9-102(16)(A)(I). 

Singleton, 97 Ark. App. at 60. Further, the

Court stated in the second appeal that the Commission

could not use the Guides in a manner which changed the

definition of a compensable injury under the Act and the

caselaw interpreting it. The court stated:

The Guides are just that: mere guides to
aid the Commission in assessing the
degree of a claimant's disability as
defined by statute and interpreted by the
courts. If those Guides do not contain an
express method of rating an injury that
is compensable pursuant to Arkansas law,
the Commission must adopt a reasonable
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method of doing so. 

Singleton v. City of Pine Bluff, 102 Ark. App.

305, 307, 285 S.W.3d 253 (2008)(Singleton II).

The record here shows that the claimant has a

rotator cuff tear. This is an objective finding to

support a rating. Ealey and Singleton I and II, supra.

On January 13, 2015, PA-C Nicholas noted the MRI showing

the tear, and that the claimant had limitations in

abduction and flexion, with tenderness to palpation. PA-

C Nicholas stated that the claimant would not regain

full use of his shoulder without surgery, and the

claimant refused to risk surgery due to other health

issues. On January 22, 2015, a physical therapist

evaluated the claimant, noting that, with active range

of motion, he had 150 degrees of flexion, 90 degrees of

abduction, 85 degrees of internal rotation, and 72

degrees of external rotation. He had 4+/5 strength on

shoulder flexion. He had 4/5 strength on abduction

measured only below 90 degrees. Strength on internal and

external rotation was 5/5. In February 2015, PA-C

Nicholas noted that the claimant could not lift his left
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arm above his head, that his left shoulder “was about

the same” as at his last visit, and that he could not

stack things above the level of his head or lift things

above chest level. PA-C Nicholas stated that his left

shoulder examination was unchanged from the January

visit. Later in February, PA-C Nicholas noted the same

limitations.

Section 3.1j of the Guides concerns the

shoulder. With 150 degrees of flexion, the claimant had

an impairment of 2%. Guides, Figure 38, p. 3/43. With 90

degrees of abduction, he had a 4% impairment. Guides,

Figure 41, p. 3/43. The Guides instruct, at Figure 49B,

page 3/69, to add the two together, to arrive at the

impairment rating to the shoulder, which is 6%. Table 3

at page 20 instructs that a 6% impairment to the upper

extremity is equal to a 4% impairment to the whole body.

The claimant has proven that he has a 4%

impairment rating to the body as a whole, based upon his

rotator cuff tear and his range of motion testing.

The claimant has demonstrated the

compensability of his back and bilateral leg injuries,
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for which he is entitled to continued medical benefits

including Dr. Nalley’s recommendations. The claimant has

also demonstrated that he has a 4% impairment rating for

which he is entitled to permanent partial disability

benefits and an attorney’s fee.

For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part

and dissent in part from the majority opinion.

                           
                                                        

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


